全国外贸中等专业学校泛读教材

# 英语致程

**English Extensive Reading** 

# 全国外贸中等专业学校泛读教材

# 英语泛读教程

王乃彦 主编

钟晓菁 房玉靖 编著 孙立星 刘晓环

对外经济贸易大学出版社

## (京)新登字 182 号

#### 图书在版编目(CIP)数据

英语泛读教程/王乃彦主编.-北京:对外经济贸易大学出版社, 2000.7

ISBN 7-81078-012-3

I. 英··· Ⅱ. 王··· Ⅲ. 英语-阅读教学-教材 N. H319. 4

#### 中国版本图书馆 CIP 数据核字(2000)第 63076 号

© 2000 年 对外经济贸易大学出版社出版发行版权所有 翻印必究

# 英语泛读教程

王 乃 彦 **主编 责任编辑**: 左 兹 军

对外经济贸易大学出版社北京惠新东街12号邮政编码:100029

山东省莱芜市印刷厂印刷 新华书店北京发行所发行 开本:850×1168 1/32 11.5 印张 292 千字 2000 年 7 月北京第 1 版 2000 年 7 月第 1 次印刷

> ISBN 7-81078-012-3/H • 002 印数:0001-3000 册 定价:18.00 元

# 前言

《英语泛读教程》是根据全国外贸中专"泛读课教学大纲"编写的一本教材,可供全国外贸中专的教师、学生及英语爱好者教学、学习使用。

阅读理解能力是学生学习英语必须具备的基本功之一,这不 仅是通过英语水平考试的需要,而且也是毕业后从事外经贸或科 技工作的必备条件之一。

本教材共有十五个单元,每单元包括四篇短文。文章按照循序渐进的原则由短到长,由易到难编写,便于学生阅读。每个单元都有一些外经贸方面的文章。课文后有词汇、注释、阅读理解题、问答题及完型填空题等。

泛读课文的选材力求内容新颖,题材广泛,题型多样,能测试 学生的阅读理解能力、运用语言结构及词汇的能力、以及分析判 断、逻辑推理的能力。

该泛读教材由天津市国际商务学校英语教研室教师负责编写,王乃彦担任主编,主要参编人员有钟晓菁、房玉靖、孙立星、刘 晓环。本书部分打印整理工作由张建伟同志担任。

由于时间仓促,编者水平与经验有限,教材中有不妥之处在所难免,希望广大读者批评指正。

编 者 2000年5月

# **Contents**

Unit 1-1	After the Great Fire(1)
Unit 1-2	Language Learning ····· (8)
Unit 1-3	The Enormous Strength (12)
Unit 1-4	The Standard of Living (17)
Unit 2-1	Bicycles (21)
Unit 2-2	Children and Education (24)
Unit 2-3	Two Types of People (29)
Unit 2-4	Economic Systems (34)
Unit 3-1	England's Railway Lines (39)
Unit 3-2	A Ship of Ice (43)
Unit 3-3	Kurzweil Reading Machine (50)
Unit 3-4	Shipment (54)
Unit 4-1	Donors Needed to Help Avert
	Blood Shortage (59)
Unit 4-2	A Problem of Education (65)
Unit 4-3	Rent Control in the United States (70)
Unit 4-4	Inflation (74)
Unit 5-1	The Art of Apologizing (78)
Unit 5-2	The Bermuda Triangle (82)
Unit 5−3	Earthquake Prediction in China (87)
Unit 5-4	International Trade (92)
Unit 6-1	Desert Park Defies Belief (97)
Unit 6-2	Jazz (102)
Unit 6-3	Androcles and the Lion (108)
Unit 6-4	WTO Entrance Benefits All (113)
Unit 7—1	Olympic Games (117)

Unit 7-2	Education in the United States	(124)
Unit 7-3	Hope Has Little Meaning for	
	Blackfoot Indians ······	(133)
Unit 7-4	China Insurance Market Opens Up	(139)
Unit 8-1	Alfred Nobel—a Man of Contrasts	(143)
Unit 8-2	Eskimos in a Changing World	(148)
Unit 8-3	We Japanese ·····	(155)
Unit 8-4	A Historical Perspective on the	
	American Economy ······	(163)
Unit 9-1	Wilt Chamberlain	(168)
Unit 9-2	Chinese Americans ······	(173)
Unit 9-3	Life in the Universe $\begin{tabular}{lll} \hline & & & \\ \hline & \\ \hline & & \\ \hline \\ \hline$	(178)
Unit 9-4	New Port Puts out Welcome Mat	(183)
unit 10-1	Telepathy	(189)
Unit 10-2	A Look at the Future	(195)
Unit 10-3	Sports around the World	(202)
Unit 10-4	The Place of Money in the Economy	(208)
Unit 11-1	Cultural Survival, Inc	(213)
Unit 11-2	Dreams that Saved Lives	(219)
Unit 11-3	What People Don't Know about Air	(226)
Unit 11-4	Entrepreneurs Who Lost Their Money during	
	the Olympic Games ·····	(232)
Unit 12-1	Early Birds	(239)
Unit 12-2	The Prince and the Judge	(244)
Unit 12-3	Cheaper and Better Than Drugs	(252)
Unit 12-4	New Tariff Regulation to Benefit	
	Economy ·····	(261)
Unit 13-1	Hang Gliding	(266)
Unit 13-2	Energy and Building Design	(274)

Unit 13-3	Women in the Former Soviet Union	(282)
Unit 13-4	A Mixed Economy: the United States	
	System ·····	(290)
Unit 14-1	Opinion on Youth	(296)
Unit 14-2	Expert Says Arctic Ocean will	
	Soon Be an Open Sea ·····	(304)
Unit 14-3	Body Language	(311)
Unit 14-4	American Agriculture	(319)
Unit 15-1	Television	(325)
Unit 15-2	An Animal Survival Lesson for	
	Mankind	(332)
Unit 15-3	Using the Mind against Disease	(339)
Unit 15-4	The American Dollar and	
	the World Economy	(348)
附录:	Key to Exercises	(355)

•

# Unit 1-1 After the Great Fire

On the night of September 2, 1666, a fire broke out in a baker's shop near Fish Street Hill in London. Before the flames were finally extinguished, nearly the entire city had been reduced to ashes. Over 13 thousand homes, 50 churches, and numerous public buildings and hospitals were lost in the blaze. For all practical purposes, London was destroyed.

The Great Fire was not seen as a total tragedy, however. The very bad conditions of the city had been attacked by physicians and humanitarians for years before the fire, thus with the opportunity clearly presented to create a shining new city, artists and craftsmen from all over England hurried to submit their designs for the rebuilding of London.

Among those who submitted plans was Sir Christopher Wren, one of England's leading architects. The task of rebuilding the city was given to him. Wren realized that the Great Fire would not have been so damaging if the city had been better laid out. He also felt that redesigning the main thoroughfares of London would result in increased and more effective transportation within the city.

Shortly after Wren began working on his first drafts for the rebuilding, King Charles I issued a proclamation prohibiting the

construction of any house or shop within the city limits until after the plans were completed. When the plans were unveiled to the citizens of London, however, they were overwhelmingly rejected.

Winter was approaching, consequently, it was necessary for the rebuilding to proceed at once. Permission was, therefore, granted to townspeople and landlords to commence reconstruction of their houses and shops at the sites where they had been before the fire. Had the need for immediate action not been so pressing, some kind of compromise could likely have been reached. This was not to be, however, and the ideas that could have made London one of the world's most beautiful cities never came to pass.

## Vocabulary

flame	[fleim]	n.	火焰
extinguisth	[iks'tiŋgwiʃ]	v.	熄灭,扑灭
blaze	[bleiz]	n.	火焰
tragedy	[ˈtrædʒədi]	n.	悲剧
humanitarian	[hju:mæni'teəriən]	n.	人道主义者
submit	[səbˈmit]	v.	提交,呈递
architect	['a:kitekt]	n.	建筑师
thoroughfare	['θʌrəfeə(r)]	n.	大道
proclamation	[¡prɔkləˈmeiʃn]	n.	声明
unveil	[inn'veil]	v.	公开
overwhelmingly	[¡əuvəˈwelmiŋli]	adv.	势不可挡地
consequently	[ˈkənsikwəntli]	adv.	所以,因而
commence	[kə¹mens]	v.	开始

n.

妥协

#### Notes

1. break out 爆发

War broke out in 1939.

1939年爆发了战争。

Rioting broke out between rival groups of fans.

双方球迷之间发生了骚乱。

2. for all practical purposes 事实上,实际上

The sale was supposed to last for a week, but for all practical purposes it's over.

减价销售原来预料要持续一周,然而实际上现在已经结束了。

3. lay out 有计划地安排

lay out a town, a garden 设计城市,布置花园 a well laid-out magazine 设计精美的杂志

4. result in 产生某种作用或结果

Our efforts resulted in success/failure.

我们的努力终于成功/失败了。

The talks resulted in reducing the number of missiles/missile reduction.

谈判结果削减了导弹数量。

5. come to pass 实现

Many people would like the electoral system to be reformed but I don't believe this will ever come to pass.

很多人都想要改革选举制度,但我认为不可能实现。

#### **Exercises**

T	Multip	.1.	~ <b>h</b> ~	
	·VIUILII	ne (	ши	ıct

1. The Great Fire of London began .

I. in a bakery

II. in 1666

III. at night

IV. on the second of September.

a. I,II,III

b. I,III,IV

c. I,II,IV

d. I, II, III, IV

2. The word "thoroughfares" in the third paragraph refers to

a. public places

b. alleys

c. streets

d. highways

3. What became of the plans for the rebuilding of London?

- a. Nothing—they were never put to effect.
- b. They were adopted in modified form.
- c. They were followed and London was rebuilt at once.
- d. Nothing—was rebuilt as it had been before the fire.

4. Which of the following describes the author's probable attitude toward Sir Christopher Wren's plans?

a. He thinks it a mistake to rebuild London according to Wren's designs.

b. He regrets that London was not rebuilt according to Wren's designs.

c. He feels that some other man would have done better.

d. He feels that Wren's idea has much influence on city planning until now.

5. Which of the following would be an appropriate title for the passage?

- a. The Life and Times of Sir Christopher Wren.
- b. The Rebuilding of London.
- c. The Damage of Fish Street Hill.
- d. The London that Might Have Been.

#### II. Answer the following questions

- 1. Why wasn't the Great Fire seen as a total tragedy?
- 2. What did Sir Christopher Wren think of the layout of London before the fire and what was his idea about the rebuilding of the city?
- 3. Why didn't Wren's plan for rebuilding London come into effect?

It must have been after two o'clock in the morning when the

#### III. Cloze

last guest 1 their leave, and although we had enjoyed their
2, my wife and I were quite thankful to shut the door 3
them. We left all the dirty dishes and glasses 4, and, after
opening a few windows to let some fresh air in and the smell of
stale 5 out, we climbed into bed and fell asleep.
I 6 asleep for more than half an hour when I awoke with
a strong smell of smoke in 7. Still half asleep, I 8 into
the lounge, and there, through <u>9</u> clouds of smoke, I saw
that one of the curtains was 10 fire. I should have closed the
windows then without delay, but11_I tried to beat out the
flames with a folded newspaper. <u>12</u> this failed I hastened into
the kitchen to 13 a bucket and fill it with water. At the same
time I shouted to Barbara, who <u>14</u> dialed 999 to summon the
fire brigade 15 coming to my aid. We had to work at top

speed carrying buckets of water from the kitchen to prevent the flames, 16 by the breeze from the windows, from spreading.

We 17 to extinguish the fire but we managed to keep it 18 in check until the arrival of the firemen. Fortunately, they arrived promptly and they had little difficulty 19 out the flames.

For most of the 20 of the day we worked hard.

- 1. a. asked
  - c. were on
- 2. a. accompanying
  - c. company
- 3. a. for
  - c. behind
- 4. a. as they were
  - c. with us
- 5. a. smoking
  - c. food
- 6. a. must not have been
  - c. could not have been
- 7. a. my nostrils
  - c. our kitchen
- 8. a. looked
  - c. opened
- 9. a. dense
  - c. large amounts
- 10. a. in
  - c. near
- 11. a. once more
  - c. hard

- b. took
- d. waited
- b. companion
- d. friendship
- b. on
- d. before
- b. there
- d. lying about
- b. tobacco
- d. wine
- b. must fall
- d. needn't tell you that I was
- b. the lounge
- d. outside
- b. staggered
- d. searched
- b. numerous
- d. tiny
- b. at
- d. on
- b. this time
- d. instead

12. a. Unfortunately	b. For
c. When	d. Till
13. a. catch	b. snatch
c. grip	d. grab
14. a. hurriedly	b. reluctantly
c. intentionally	d. purposely
15. a. without	b. before
c. while	d. that is
16. a. put out	b. fanned
c. fired	d. near
17. a. were unable	b. knew how
c. ought	d. had
18. a. particularly	b. partially
c. up	d. back
19. a. to put	b. of putting
c. at putting	d. in putting
20. a. trouble	b. half

c. rest

d. fire

# Unit 1−2 Language Learning

Some people scem to have a knack for learning languages. They can pick up new vocabulary, master rules of grammar, and learn to write in a new language more quickly than others. They do not seem to be any more intelligent than others, so what makes language learning so much easier for them? Perhaps if we take a close look at these successful language learners we may discover a few of the techniques which make language learning easier for them.

First of all, successful language learners are independent learners. They do not depend on the book or the teacher; they discover their own way to learn the language. Instead of waiting for the teacher to explain, they try to find the patterns and the rules for themselves. They are good guessers who look for clues and form their own conclusions. When they guess wrong, they guess again. They try to learn from their mistakes.

Next, successful language learners are learners with a purpose. They want to learn the language because they are interested in the language and the people who speak it. It is necessary for them to learn the language in order to communicate with these people and to learn from them. They find it easy to practise using the language regularly because they want to learn with

it.

Finally, successful language learners are active. They do not wait for a chance to use the language; they look for such a chance. They find people who speak the language and they ask these people to correct their mistakes. They will try anything to communicate. They are not afraid to repeat what they hear or to say strange things; they are willing to make mistakes and try again. When communication is difficult, they can accept information that is inexact or incomplete. It is more important for them to learn to think in the language than to know the meaning of every word.

What kind of language learner are you? If you are a successful language learner, you have probably been learning independently, actively, and purposefully. On the other hand, if your language learning has been less successful, you might do well to try some of the techniques outlined above.

# Vocabulary

knack	[næk]	n.	技巧,诀窍
technique	[tek'ni;k]	n.	技术,方法
independent	[ˌindi'pendənt]	adj.	独立的
pattern	['pætn]	n.	方式,模式
clue	[klu:]	n.	线索
conclusion	[kən'klu:3n]	n.	结论
communicate	[kəˈmjuːnikeit]	v.	交流
regularly	[ˈregjuləli]	adv.	有规律地
inexact	[ˌinigˈzækt]	adj.	不准确的
purposefully	[ˈpəːpəsfəli]	adv.	坚定地;有目的地

#### Notes

- take a close look at sth. 仔细查看某事 Take a close look at this letter. 仔细看看这封信。
- 2. form one's conclusion 得出结论
  What conclusions do you form from the evidence you've heard?

  你从听到的证据中得出什么结论?
- 3. be afraid to do sth. 害怕做某事
  Don't be afraid to ask for help if you need it.
  倘若需要帮忙的话,尽管提出来(不必犹豫)。
  He's afraid to go out alone at night.
  他害怕夜晚独自出门。
- 4. be willing to do sth. 愿意做某事 Are you willing to accept responsibility? 你愿意承扣责任吗?

### **Exercises**

#### I. True or False

- Successful language learners use special techniques to learn languages.
- ( ) 2. Successful language learners learn the rules and patterns of the language from books.
- ( ) 3. Successful language learners find it easy to practise using the language because they look for inexact information.